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Latest news at Greenbrae fae Maree & Cynthia 
Itôs been a while since we last published a newsletter.  This isnôt because 
there wasnôt any news to put it; quite the contrary.  Weôve been dat busy 
working on projects that we havenôt had enough time to get the 
newsletter out as well!  We do try to keep folk updated through the 
weekly North Mainland Notes in the Shetland Times though. 

Special points of 
interest: 

> NCDC needs your 

views.  Please return 

our surveys 

> Would you like to 

become a member? 

> NCDC AGM and 

polytunnel soiree 21st 

November, Sullom Hall 

> nortenergy  - new 

community owned 

company 
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²Ŝ ŬƎƘǘ Řŀ ǎƭƻƪƪƛƴ ƻ Řŀ ƭƛƎƘǘ 

Our staff 
Weôre delighted to welcome a new staff member to the team.  Cynthia Poleson fae Gluss has joined us 
as admin support officer on a part-time basis.  Cynthia replaces Marie Smith from Ronas Voe, who left 
us earlier this year to pursue a new career in social care.  We wish Marie all the best and would like to 
say thanks for her work with us. 
 
Iôve been the project officer for over four years now and Iôm still really enjoying the job.  Itôs fantastic 
that weôve been able to work on some órealô projects now, like the Hillswick shop, the houses at North 
Roe and the amenity building at the Collafirth Pier.  

NCDC Directors 
The NCDC is managed by a board of nine volunteer directors who are all full-time residents of 
Northmavine.  Weôre lucky that we have a few folk on the board that have been round since the group 
first started in 2004, so they provide continuity to the organisation.  Weôre also pleased that weôve been 
able to attract new directors to the board over the years and they provide new ideas and add a new 
vibrancy.  Current board members are: 
 
Margaret Roberts, Gluss, Ollaberry ï Chair 
John Alex Cromarty, Lochend ï Vice Chair 
Malcolm Thomson, Leon, Ollaberry ï Treasurer/Secretary 
Alistair Williamson, Urafirth  
Drew Ratter, Ronas Voe 
Jen Mowat, Hillswick 
Jane Brown Ollaberry 
Pete Bevington, Hillswick 
Susan Bowie, Hillswick 
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A bigger picter 
Weôd like the updated Northmavine community development plan 
to take account of as many future development plans in 
Northmavine as it can.  The idea is that we produce a plan for the 
WHOLE of Northmavine that reflects the future projects and plans 
that all groups and businesses have.  A bigger picter. 
 
This is not to say that NCDC will be the organisation that carries 
out all the projects.   
 
For example, maybe a local hall is planning some refurbishment 
work or a local business is looking to grow some aspect of their 
enterprise.  The project would be done by that group or that 
business, but the need for it would be identified in the Northmavine 
development plan.  
 
Having the needs identified in our plan could mean a better opportunity for that project to access funding 
or support from outside agencies.   
 
Weôll be contacting community groups soon to have a general chat about how things are going and find 
out if you have any new projects youôd like to add to the plan, but in the meantime if youôd like to discuss 
anything, please get in touch. 

Your Views 
Weôre updating the Northmavine community development plan again.  Itôs important that the plan reflects 
the current issues folk feel we should be working on.  Our main priority themes are Social Enterprise/
Business, Housing and Renewables. 
 
During the remainder of this year and early next year weôll undertake a number of surveys and 
consultation sessions to find out what folk in Northmavine think we should focus on in the future and what 
the priority should be.  The first of the surveys are included with this newsletter and we would encourage 
you to use the opportunity to get your views across.  
 
I hope we have shown that your responses to previous consultations havenôt just been shoved in a 
cupboard and forgotten about.  For example, the results of the housing survey were used to convince the 
Scottish Government that social housing was needed in Northmavine.  This resulted in two new houses 
at North Roe, so it IS worth telling us what you think.  We obviously canôt please everyone, but we do the 
best we can with the information we receive from you, and the funds we are able to raise. 
 
Weôre always keen to hear your ideas for future development and would encourage you to get in touch ï 
give us a phone, drop us an e-mail or call along the office at Greenbrae.  Weôre often out and about, so 
give us a phone first to check weôre in, but the kettle is always on if weôre at Greenbrae! 

Can remote become real possibility? 
Many companies such as Shetland Islands Council 
now have decentralisation policies that allow people 
to work nearer to home, so this is an ideal time for 
us to find out whether folk here would be happy and 
able to take advantage of such policies.   
 
Weôve put together a simple survey in an attempt to 
find out how many folk in Northmavine could work 
from here for all, or a part, of the working week if 
such a space was available.   

 
It only takes a few seconds to fill out the survey, so  
please let us know how you feel about this.   We  
canôt move forward projects without the necessary 
evidence and it would be a real shame if we missed 
a community need because we didnôt know about it. 
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Anniesland, North Roe 
As you may be aware, there are now two new  
houses for social rent at North Roe.  óAnnieslandô 
comprises two, three-bedroomed properties and 
both are now rented out.   
 
The houses were built as part of the óRural 
Homes for Rentô (RHfR) scheme.  Weôre delight 
ed to be part of such a fantastic scheme that has 
taken a new approach to providing social housing 
in rural areas.   
 
Reduced grant funding will mean it becomes 
increasingly impossible for Shetland Islands 
Council and Hjaltland Housing Association to build houses in places like Northmavine, so we need to 
look at new ways of being able to provide housing for ourselves.  Housing is a key factor to retain folk in 
the area and encourage new folk to move here. 
 
RHfR was a joint project between Drew Cromarty of Lochend and the Scottish 
Government.  The NCDC carried out the work to bring in the funding and we 
developed and managed the project.  We had a number of issues along the way, 
including where to site the houses.  Two initial sites were considered, but these 
were both impossible for various reasons.  
 
It was a really exciting moment to be able to hand the keys over to the first new 

tenants and Drew Cromarty must be thanked for the huge part he played in making 

Anniesland happen.  NCDC is now the letting agent for Anniesland and this will 

bring in an important income for  us. 

Business hub for Northmavine 
When the community bought the 
shop and house in Hillswick back in 
2009, we also purchased a large 
derelict store across the road from 
the shop.   
 
The building canôt be classed as 
much of an asset in itsô present 
state, but many folk in Northmavine 
can see development potential.  The 
space would make an ideal hub for 
local business and remote working. 
 
Weôre planning to have a detailed 
condition survey carried out on the 
building to check whether it would be 
possible to refurbish the space, or 

whether rebuild would be the only option.  Itôs a listed building so it wonôt be an easy project, whatever the 
result, but we need to make a start! 
 
Ideas for the building so far include a space for remote working upstairs, office space and perhaps a 
communal space for businesses to share.  Downstairs could be a great venue for a couple of incubator 
workshop units for businesses that need their own space. 
 
Weôre trying to gather information on whether folk are looking for a space to base a business in so we 
would ask that potential or current business owners take a few minutes to fill out the business survey. 
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New NCDC members needed 
Membership of the NCDC is open to all full-time residents in the area over the age of 18 that share the 
aim of the NCDC to make Northmavine a better place to live, work in or visit.  Although many of you 
signed up in the early days, we are keen to encourage more of you to join. 
 
Being a member of the NCDC doesnôt mean any extra work for you ï unless you want it to!  And you 
donôt have to sit through monthly meetings ï thatôs the job of our directors!  But youôd be welcome to if 
you felt the need. By becoming a member youôll be kept better informed of the latest NCDC projects, 
youôll be able to join any sub-groups we set up to bring forward new ideas, membership would give you a 
stronger voice within the organisation and youôll be able to vote at our AGM. 
 
Because funding for community projects is becoming scarce, communities will have to provide even 
more evidence that the projects we want to undertake have real buy-in from the folk who live here.  A 
simple method used by funders to look at whether this is the case or not, is the number of members each 
organisation has.   
 
We know that lots of you community support the projects we have developed to date.  Now weôd just like 
you to formalise that support a peerie bit.  Thereôs still a lot of work to be done here and it would be a 
shame if we couldnôt get the funding just because we didnôt have enough signed up members.  We also 
want to give folk the opportunity to be more involved with NCDC and the work we do on your behalf. 
 
Weôve included a couple of membership forms with this newsletter and weôd be delighted if you decided 
to join.  Please use the stamped addressed envelope to send the form back to us at Greenbrae.  Give us 
a phone if you need more forms. 

Amenity building almost open 
For the past few years weôve been working 
with the Northmavine Club at Collafirth Pier to 
build an amenity building there.   We worked 
steadily to get the planning permission and 
building warrants in place, ready for the day 
when we might find funding. We finally struck 
gold earlier this year. 
 
The funding package from LEADER, HIE, 
Shetland Islands Council, Awards for All and 
the groups who use the pier area, means that 
a public building containing toilets, shower and 
laundry facilities is new  almost complete at 
Collafirth.   
 
There are still a couple of issues with the 
electrics and weôre almost ready to apply for 
the completion certificate. The amenity 
building will soon be open and will provide 
much welcome facilities for folk who use the pier area and visitors to Northmavine. 

Shetland College survey 
Shetland College is considering how they can develop and taylor courses to make sure they 
provide relevant training courses that are accessible to local rural businesses.  Please use 
the survey to let them how the College could help. 
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Polytunnels soiree and AGM 
The community polytunnels in Northmavine have 
proved a huge success.  Not only has the project 
provided folk with an opportunity to grow fruit 
and veg in a more hospitable climate, itôs also 
provided a great chance for folk to get together 
in the shared growing space.   
 
To celebrate this weôre having a nort polytunnels 
soiree on 21st November, as part of our annual 
general meeting.  This event is open to anyone 
in Northmavine, so please come along 
 
Weôre hoping that Sarah MacBurnie from Unst 
Regeneration Growers Enterprise and Alex 
Henry from Pure Shetland at Tingwall will come 
along to give a couple of presentations on how 
they manage grow successfully in Shetland and 

give us all a few tips for next year.  Weôll have a question and answer session and a chance for folk to 
yarn over a cup of tea and a fancy or two!  There might even be the odd free packet of seeds! 
 
The event will begin at 7pm in the Sullom hall with the NCDC annual general meeting, so it will be a good 
chance for folk to catch up on how weôve been doing during the last financial year and let us know how 
we should be developing.   We promise to get all the business out of the way in a timeous fashion and 
you wonôt be roped into anythingðunless you want to!   

New beginnings with nortenergy 
Funding for our Community Powerdown project came to an end on 31st March this year.  This meant 
that we no longer had the funds to employ Powerdown Officer, Colin Dickie.  But, NCDC directors had 
planned ahead.  They saw a gap in the market for a one-stop-shop offering energy advice, audits and 
renewable installation solutions and nortenergy was born!   
 
nortenergy is a trading subsidiary of the NCDC and, like the Hillswick shop, any surplus funds earned 
by the company will be gift aided back to the NCDC for the benefit of the Northmavine community. 
 
During his time as Powerdown officer, Colin Dickie had amassed a great deal of knowledge and 
information about energy use, energy efficiency and renewable solutions, so it was logical that he 
became general manager at nortenergy 

 
nortenergy is based at the NCDC office, so for more information on the services nortenergy can 
provide, please contact Colin or Cynthia at Greenbrae or have a look at the website; 
www.nortnergy.co.uk 
 
  


